Memorandum of Understanding

Department of Psychology

College of Liberal Arts

December 7, 2005

This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Department of Psychology, the College of Liberal Arts, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review, on the goals to be achieved and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals during the next program review cycle. Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the annual report.

The Department of Psychology is to be commended on its faculty commitment, excellence in teaching, and scholarly achievements.  The undergraduate program, with its innovative peer advising center, strong curriculum, and research opportunities, was praised by the external reviewers.  The graduate programs were found to prepare students quite well either for doctoral study or for work in the field.

Concerns that were raised during the program review include:

(1) The department needs to specify the learning outcomes for each degree program and map those outcomes onto the curriculum.

(2) The department has begun to conduct student outcome assessment but needs to consider how to collect direct evidence of student learning and how to sustain the assessment effort over the long term.

(3) As senior faculty retire, the department needs to address the issue of tenure density, consider the future direction of degree programs in Psychology, and formulate long-term plans for curriculum revision, faculty searches, and facilities.

It is therefore agreed that:

1.    The department will develop, implement, and sustain program level assessment for each degree program that includes measurable learning outcomes, a curriculum map, direct evidence of student learning, analysis of evidence, and a mechanism for using the results for program improvement.

2.
The college will work with the department to identify and support a student learning outcomes assessment coordinator.

3.
The department will analyze data on student retention and graduation in the undergraduate program, with special attention to bottleneck courses, and will develop a plan to enhance student success in persisting and completing the B.A. degree
4.    The department will develop a 3-5 year plan with priorities for degree offerings and for faculty recruitment that will support the degree offerings; these plans should specify how all the graduate programs will be supported.  Because of low tenure density, continuing retirements and increasing student demand,, the college expects to authorize 3-4 positions each year for the next 3-5 years once priorities are mutually agreed on.
5.    The college and department are committed to continuing to offer coursework in biological psychology/neuroscience. The college will support searching in the area of biological psychology in 2006-7.
6.
The college and department will seek renovation funding in 2006-07 to renovate the biological psychology laboratory and increase research space.
7.
The department will increase external funding by establishing a mentoring program to help faculty develop successful research proposals; 3-4 additional faculty will submit or resubmit proposals within the next three years. 
8.
Within two years, the department will have established and implemented a program, based on consultation with the college development officer, to solicit gifts and donations from alumni and others to support the department’s efforts.
9.
The department and college will continue to monitor student demand and the level of impaction for prospective majors.
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